Regular Session




              January 4, 2021
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Monday, January 4, 2021, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 1 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini     M. Mogg     M. Toda     M. Kerr     R. Hallapy     J. Crowe 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the December 21, 2020 regular session as presented to council. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
We received the Mayor’s Court Report for December 2020 showing a total of $2,126.63, the Income Tax Comparison 2019/2020 through December 31, 2020, the Reconciliation of Bank Statement & Auditor’s Books for month ended December 31, 2020. Also, I have everyone’s new email addresses and passcodes. I will email that to you after the meeting this evening. That is all thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper files. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini – Yes, I just have a short statement and I think the Mayor may elaborate on this. In looking at the totals of the income tax collections for this year, a little bit under -5% from last year. However, it is above 2018 so it could have been a lot worse. Like I said, I think the Mayor will have a little more to say on this. That is all I have.
Mr. Williams- thank you. 
Park & Rec-Ms. Viele – The monthly Park and Rec Board meeting will be held here in City Council Chambers Thursday, January 21, 2021 at 6:00 pm. I would like to recognize our Park and Rec. Board, John Clemente, John Havalo, Ray Wright, Dennis Penner and Josh Barr and thank them for their service to our community. As always, the public is encouraged to attend and participate in Park and Rec. meetings. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Economic Development- Mr. Mogg- No report Mr. President
Planning & Zoning- Mr. Toda- No report Mr. President 
Utilities- Mr. Kerr – No report Mr. President at this time
Streets & Sidewalks –Mr. Crowe- No report tonight Mr. President
Safety- Mr. Hallapy- No report Mr. President

Mr. Williams- thank you.
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REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Mogg- Yes sir, for the month of December, we had two cremations, twelve full size interments, four lot sales and one foundation. The design and construction of the columbarium was put on hold for December just to get through the holidays. We will reconvene this month. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Kerr- I have no report Mr. President but our next meeting will be January 13th at 7 pm at the fire station.
Mr. Williams- Okay, thank you.
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
SAFETY DIRECTOR- Lou Carsone- Not in Attendance
SERVICE DIRECTOR- Mr. Livingston- Not in attendance
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- We have one issue still pending from last year. Hopefully, we can get that resolved in the next few months. Thank you, Mr. President,
Mr. Williams-thank you.
TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- I have no report Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
AUDITOR- Michael Villano- Thank you Mr. President, we are quite busy in the Auditor’s Office trying to finish out 2020 and roll into 2021 but everything is running smoothly. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, and city officials. There were no more questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams-We will now move on to our Mayor’s Report Mayor Ben Kyle

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President Williams. Thank you, Council. Goodbye 2020, hello 2021. I would like to wish everyone a happy and healthy New Year and prosperity to all. One thing, I would like to ask council if you would consider passing the MS Consultants and ODOT Engineering Contract for the upcoming Myron Street sidewalk TAP Grant to provide a sidewalk in a much-needed area. One thing I want to briefly touch on, as Finance Chairwoman Zambrini mentioned that yes, we were down 5% from 2019 to 2020 but we were still ahead of 2018. Yes, we were down 5% but a lot of other communities were a lot worse. I think we do have a bright horizon on our future. Also, we want to make sure that our collections and residents as they continue moving into 2020 and the tax season there will still be income tax that needs to be collected, taxes filed, and city standard operating procedure for all taxpayers. Just a simple reminder for that. Safety Director made an announcement last meeting, but he has agreed to stay on for a few more months as we transition to a new Safety Director. He is unfortunately unable to be here tonight.  He will still be the acting Safety Director possibly through the end of January or February depending on time schedule to transition. I also want to make mention, Our Police Chief and Safety Director informed me that during the Christmas holiday the 
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MAYOR’S REPORT
Statewide Marx radio system went out and our neighbors in Liberty called us for assistance.  We were able to provide that assistance with our traditional radio system. 
Ours was still working and did not have any effect the statewide system did have. I just want to thank our Police Chief and Safety Director for the upgrades that we made over the course of the end of 2019 where the thought was created and beginning of 2020 is when it was executed for our upgrades for our radio system. The Grandview Avenue Culvert Project, as a reminder to all council people, will be coming back on the schedule. We will be getting started in the first quarter of 2021. That is an OPWC Loan Program to fix the Grandview Avenue Culvert. Hopefully, in February or March council will be able to award that contract and get started in early spring to fix that major issue that over a thousand cars a day travel on. This will be a major project that was started a number of years ago. Hopefully, we will be able to finish in the first and second quarter of 2021. That is all Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the Mayor’s Report.

There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS 
Mr. Crowe- Yes Mr. President. I would like to take a moment to recognize the passing of J.D. Silvidi as the city and recognize the many years as a City Councilman for his serving on the Fire Board, the Fire District Board and the many local clubs that he was.
Mr. Williams- He was on the cemetery board.
Mr. Crowe- pardon me

Mr. Williams- cemetery board

Mr. Crowe- Oh, I am sorry that is what I meant, the cemetery board. I think it was December 21st he passed. That is all.

Mr. Williams- Okay, um I have a few things under miscellaneous. First off, I would like to thank all the volunteers that have served on the various boards in the city. Without them, we couldn’t do this. I think it shows the great pride that some people have in this community for them to volunteer their time or pretty much work for nothing. Again Marianne, I want to thank you for your years on the fire board. Thanks for all you did with that. Next, I have become aware that apparently the Planning & Zoning Committee you are done with the book?
Mr. Toda- As far as I know, we are. Unless Mark did you…. Bonnie said, you had some concern about some things.
Mr. Villano- Well, Bonnie approached me and asked me some questions about it. I said I would make some notes about it and work on it on my own time. I am probably a third to two thirds through the book, but I think we should probably have a work session or something.

Mr. Toda- Well we were having work sessions, but I was not aware…Bonnie never let me know that is what was going…that you were involved in this, so you and I need to have a conversation.

Mr. Villano- I didn’t make that work session.
Mr. Williams- No you were having committee meetings.
Mr. Toda- Committee meetings
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MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Williams- What he is talking about is all of city council meeting to go over this because at some point your committee has to bring it from committee and
Mr. Toda- Oh, right. Right. Once we get it all typed up and everything

Mr. Williams- Okay, well it needs to go somewhere.
Mr. Toda – Right

Mr. Williams- It has been sitting for way too long. So, we need to make up or you need to make up your mind on what you are going to do and where we are going.
Mr. Toda- Well, if Mark needs to get with us that is fine. We can have another you know we can have another meeting that is not a problem. I was under the assumption we were done with it because we covered it from cover to cover. 

Mr. Williams- As I said, if you were done with it then you should have brought it to council and said we’re done here is our opinion.

Mr. Toda- It is done, as far as handwriting everything up, not correcting the actual book itself. 

Mr. Williams- Okay

Mr. Toda- That is what I am understanding. We need to get that done before we bring it to council or… am I correct?

Mr. Williams- Well, I think one of the things is, if you are making changes you should show your changes to the law Director to make sure that what you say you want to do is legal. Correct Mark?

Mr. Villano- I haven’t really seen what they have accomplished with that. I think I have a copy of the book that was sent by the engineer. That is what I have been working up. I don’t know what you…
Mr. Toda- We added a lot of just little changes. Nothing big, just a lot of little changes. Mayor Kyle was very helpful and instrumental in doing a lot of these changes with us. That is as far as we got. We basically, everybody wrote in their own book whatever we were doing. We wrote it in the book and then went cover to cover. I assumed we were going to have to have somebody type it all up to present it wherever. If we need to bring it to you that is fine. I was unaware of that.

Mr. Villano- then summarize it, so someone doesn’t have to read eight books with different peoples notes in it. At least have it organized with the changes you want made. Summarize them out of the book before you have a meeting. We will go over it and I can get someone to type it up.
Mr. Wiliams- Michael, do we have an electronic version of that, do you know?

Mr. Villano- I honestly don’t know. I would think there has to be one somewhere.

Mr. Williams- Because I thought when we got the copies, I thought there was an electronic version somewhere. We don’t have anything in council chambers do we Lorrie?

Clerk- for what?
Mr. Williams- an electronic version of the proposed zoning book

Clerk- I never had a copy of the electronic version.
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MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Williams- I don’t know that we got one, but I would assume that they would have. Bonnie, you said CT did the changes the last time?

Ms. Viele-yes

Mr. Williams- Mayor could someone contact them and see if they have…I mean cuz if we have an electronic version wouldn’t it be much easier to make the changes that way?

Mayor- Yes and I do remember that Mr. Havalo, Danny Havalo when he was on council, he was one of the ones that was working on it. This is going back a number of years ago. We will have to look and see if CT has a copy or if there is another PDF version of it somewhere.

Mr. Williams- The lights in the vestibule went out.
Ms. Zambrini- Yea that was a little scary.
Mr. Williams- Okay. All right let’s do it this way, the next meeting we are going to decide where were going and what we are doing.  We are going to get moving on this because one way or another this is getting done this year. I waited long enough. We have all waited long enough. Let’s get this done. So next, how do you feel about the collections Mike? I was pretty happy to see five percent.

Mr. Villano- Yea, it was far better than we expected. Who knows how the business side of it is going to carry through this year or what lies ahead but I feel we were pretty fortunate last year?
Mr. Williams- Yep. I have a question for this year’s street resurfacing. We still have streets that didn’t get put on the list last year that didn’t get paved. Those were ones that you were looking at. I would much rather see us kind of get back to where in the spring, we are ready to go so we are not paving in September, October. I think this year the kids are going to be back at school I hope, and I don’t want …we did that I think you remember Mayor, we ended up paving streets up there around the school one year when school started. We don’t want to do that again. Maybe, we can get on that now. I mean, I know we have to wait until winter is over to check some streets, but we know some bad ones already. Right, that should be on the list this year?
Mayor- OPWC Application included a lot of those streets as a carryover from the previous year and a couple of other ones that we noticed that were…
Mr. Williams- Okay

Mayor-deteriorating very fast, The OPWC Application for the 20-21 Street Resurfacing Program is formulated to my knowledge.
Mr. Williams- waiting on them.
Mayor- It is where it needs to be at this moment.
Mr. Williams- Okay cuz I mean I think we …some of you realize some of you don’t we’re having the ghost of Christmas past come back and get us now. What was that 20 years ago? Between 15 and 20 years ago, when we did the income tax increase? We were supposed to do a five-year plan and we did five years’ worth of paving in one year. I said that was going to be a problem and that is the problem now. That is why we have a lot of streets at the same time that need to be done. I guess we gotta just try and find the worst and work our way through it. You know we did …what did we do that year Michael? It was like a million dollars or something in paving that year or more than that?

Mr. Villano- $550,000

Mr. Williams- 550! I mean five years ago that was a lot of money because we were
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MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
spending 50/60 a year but we spent ten times that amount. It is getting us now. The only other question that I have, the Mayor mentioned it, I am just throwing this out there. Was anybody else aware of this Marx Radio outage and did anybody hear what happened?
Mr. Mogg- I was aware of it. It came across my active 911 on my phone. You didn’t get it?

Mr. Williams- I don’t have that.
Mr. Mogg- How do you know tone outs then?

Mr. Williams- I have a scanner.
Mr. Mogg- Oh, okay.
Mr. Williams- Plus, I just look on my phone and go to the Eagle Joint Fire District website.
Mr. Mogg- Okay, it was around noon time that it went down, and it was down for about three hours, but I never read anything, heard anything, or saw anything.
Mr. Williams- I am just curious as to what happened.

Mr. Mogg- Statewide, that is huge. The State Highway Patrol was down all the departments that carry Marx radios were down. That’s big!

Mr. Williams- yea

Mr. Mogg- That is scary because we are trying to transfer over to that. 

Mr. Williams- That was…well then, when the Mayor told me at least we were able to help out Liberty. Well at least at this point, if anything happened with the fire department, we didn’t have to worry. Is that the plan Mr. Kerr, to leave the other radios in the trucks also?
Mr. Kerr- Yes. That is what we were talking about, with this especially, if we could hold onto it would behoove us to have a backup because 911 says there is another tac, another channel, another way to pull somebody in to communicate to bounce off their repeaters. At our meeting Wednesday, I would like to say let’s keep like the police did keep a backup just in case.

Mr. Williams- Leave the old radio in there. 

Mr. Kerr- In the Chief’s car that we are looking at getting or command vehicle to save, at least we got one back up to be able to back us up.

Mr. Williams- Okay. You know I did have one other question because this Marx stuff has me very confused. I have our Chief and the Township Chief telling us one thing and you’re Chief telling us another. You guys are getting these. You’re going to put repeaters in the trucks, so that is going to work in the schools and all the buildings? They tested that and it works?

Mr. Kerr That is what the Hudson Rep had said, with the repeaters in the vehicles.
Mr. Williams- That is not what I am asking. He showed you it worked, or he is telling you it works?

Mr. Kerr- He is telling us it worked because he worked on all these Trumbull County radios. Remember the guy who came in here and spoke with everyone? Well, this gentleman from Hudson had to go back to all those ones he said that he did, and he has been reprogramming all the radios from Hudson for all those departments.
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MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Williams- So the guy from the state Marx radios did them wrong?

Mr. Kerr-aaah, I can’t say that, but I am just saying that the guy from the state
Mr. Williams- So, the salesman from Hudson told you that the guy from the state did it wrong and he fixed it all?
Mr. Kerr-He has been working on the radios at various departments that is what he told us.

Mr. Williams- Okay. Okay, that is all I got so we can go on. 

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- We don’t have anyone except Marianne. Marianne, do you want to talk to us? Marianne don’t like us. 
NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

Mr. Williams- Robin, I believe you are the only one that has anything.

I was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation for an ordinance authorizing the Board of Control to enter into a contract with Circle K, Hubbard for the purchase of gasoline for the 2021-2023 calendar years and declaring an emergency. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 
It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation for an ordinance setting the compensation to be paid to the clerk of council for the City of Hubbard in the amount of $7,500 per year and $12.50/per hour for all ours worked over 30 per month retroactive to January 1, 2021. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ordinance 17-20 Second Reading
ADJUSTING THE COMPENSATION OF THE AUDITOR OF THE CITY OF HUBBARD, OHIO AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on ordinance 17-20 it will flow to its third reading.
Ordinance 18-20 Second Reading
ADJUSTING COMPENSATION OF THE TREASURER OF THE CITY OF HUBBARD, OHIO AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY

Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 18-20 it will flow to its third reading.
Ordinance 19-20 Second reading

ADJUSTING THE COMPENSATION OF THE WARD AND COUNCIL AT LARGE MEMBERS OF HUBBARD CITY COUNCIL HUBBARD, OHIO AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY.

Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 19-20 it will flow to its third reading.
Ordinance 20-20 Second reading

ADJUSTING THE COMPENSATION OF THE PRESIDENT OF COUNCIL OF HUBBARD CITY COUNCIL HUBBARD, OHIO AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY
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ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 20-20 it will flow to its Third reading. 

Ordinance 1-21 First Reading

ADJUSTING THE COMPENSATION OF THE MAYOR’S SECRETARY TO: EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2021, $35,400, EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2022, $35,900, AND EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2023 $36,500

Mr. Williams- Since there is no action on Ordinance 1-21 it will flow to its second reading.
Ordinance 2-21 First Reading

AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF CONTROL TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH MS CONSULTANTS FOR ENGINEERING SERVICES FOR THE MYRON STREET SIDEWALK (ODOT TAP GRANT), FOR THE AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $98,312.00

It was moved by Mr. Crowe with second by Mr. Hallapy to suspend the second and third reading of Ordinance 2-21. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

It was moved by Mr. Crowe with a second by Mr. Hallapy that Ordinance 2-21 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- Since there is no one here, I would entertain a motion to adjourn.

ADJOURN 
A motion was made by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Mogg to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

